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Dear  Mr Barilaro 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to make a submission to the inquiry into managing 
information related to donor conception. 
 
The Plunkett Centre is a joint centre of St Vincents & Mater Health in Sydney and Australian 
Catholic University.  Its mission is to promote the values of compassion and fellowship, 
intellectual and professional excellence, and fairness and justice, primarily in the provision 
and allocation of health care. It expresses this commitment through research, teaching and 
community engagement, as these are informed by the Catholic tradition. 
 
I congratulate you on conducting this inquiry.  For it concerns the significance of a 
fundamental moral and social truth: that all children are entitled to know their biological 
parents.    
 
We should not need to be reminded of this (‘moral’ or ‘ethical’) entitlement (which is 
expressed in the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child).  But the fact is that we do need 
to be so reminded.   In recent decades we not only allowed the anonymous donation of 
sperm to occur; we also allowed doctors and clinics to promise that that anonymity would 
be guaranteed.  And, in some cases, further steps may have been taken, such as the mixing 
of sperm from two or more donors, so as to make it difficult to identify the actual donor. 
 
The entitlement to know one’s biological parents (or, as the National Health and Medical 
Research Council’s  Ethical Guidelines on the use of Assisted Reproductive Technology in 
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1Clinical Practice and Research) put it, one’s  ‘genetic’ parents)   should be understood 
primarily as a  (moral) right to know the truth about one’s conception as a (or, perhaps, the) 
fundamental aspect of knowledge of one’s own identity. So whether or not it is useful, the 
information is knowledge to which every human being is entitled. 
 
Of course, that knowledge may be useful: for understanding one’s medical history 
(particularly in these days of personalized genetic medicine), for reducing the risk that a 
donor-conceived person will enter into a consanguineous relationship,  for enabling 
opportunities for a donor-conceived person come to know his or her half siblings and other 
members of his or her biological family including the donor, to reduce the risk that the 
donor-conceived person will be burdened by psychological distress, etc.  Your own very 
useful issues papers points all this out. 
 
Your paper goes on to claim that ‘equally, there are arguments for maintaining anonymity’ 
(emphasis added).  
 
It is true that there are arguments which can be advanced for maintaining anonymity: 
promises made, donor resentment at intrusion into their present lives of matters they 
consider to be in their past, etc.   In fact, and even more seriously, some donors may 
actually be harmed by their identity being revealed and their being approached by a person 
or persons conceived as a result of their donation: fragile donors (the elderly, the cognitively 
impaired, those whose donation has led to the birth of very many children, etc) could be 
overwhelmed by such approaches.  
 
But, with respect,  they are not of equal importance with the argument for ensuring access 
to identifying information.   
 
There are various ways in which this can be seen.   
 
Here is one way. Over human history, the idea that children are entitled to knowledge of, 
and contact with, their biological parents has been taken for granted.  Of course, there have 
always been exceptions, but that’s the point: they were exceptions to a fundamental fact 
about human social life which was not only assumed but enshrined in law and public policy.   
(Certainly, adoption arrangements have sometimes failed to pay due regard to this 
entitlement, but in recent years policies have been adopted to rectify this oversight.)   
 
Or, again.  The principle of ‘anticipated consent’ requires that, when a person seriously 
affected by a decision cannot give consent, we must ask whether we can reasonably 
anticipate that he or she would consent if able to do so.  If not, it is unethical to proceed.  It 
follows that the views of donor-conceived adults are ethically-relevant to an enquiry into 
managing information related to donor conception.  And they speak of a profound sense of 
loss, a loss which goes beyond an inability to access medical information about themselves, 

                                                           
1
 In addition, since donor-conceived person should have the same rights as adopted people, identifying 

information about every person who had or has a role in the ‘parenting’ of a donor-conceived person  - 
biological parents, the gestational or birth mother, social parents, should be registered with the Registrar of 
Births, Deaths and  Marriages and included on  the birth certificate.  
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a loss which goes beyond a fear of consanguinity in their adult relationships, a loss which 
goes beyond the desire to know their biological relatives.  It is the loss of knowledge of 
something critical to their sense of themselves: their personal identity.2 
 
But it is only in recent years that there has been a need to spell out the idea that people are 
entitled to knowledge of, and contact with, their biological parents.  For it is only with the 
invention of technologies to circumvent infertility that that taken-for-granted assumption 
has been ignored. The practice of seeking the donation of sperm – with the promise of 
anonymity to the donor – developed in response to the (understandable) desires of adults 
to have children, but it developed in a manner which ignored the child’s entitlement to 
knowledge of his or her own biological parents. 
 
Thus  it was that,  in 2004, in setting out the ethical basis of its guidelines, the NHMRC 
explicitly stated its acknowledgment of this fundamental fact about human social life: In 
these guidelines, the Australian Health Ethics Committee has recognized that the welfare of 
people who may be born as a result of the use of assisted reproductive technology is 
paramount3 (emphasis added). ‘Paramount’ means that it ‘comes first’, ‘is first in order of 
importance’, etc.    
 
So it follows that arguments for making identifying information accessible, and not so doing, 
are not ‘equal’. 
 
Your committee now has the opportunity to make a significant contribution to rectifying this 
wrong.  I urge you to recommend to the NSW Parliament that identifying information of 
donors should be made available to donor-conceived persons.   
 
That is the main point I wish to make.    Of course, careful thought will need to be given to 
how this entitlement should be enabled.  Unless a mature young person’s ‘social parents’ 
give their consent to the release of identifying information, perhaps access should be 
available only when a donor-conceived person reaches adulthood.  And careful thought 
needs to go into the best arrangements for ensuring that this information is accessible; a 
register will need to be established and run at a State or Commonwealth level. 
 
 There are several possible objections to this recommendation.  I will outline them and 
indicate how I think they can be answered:  
 
Objection 1:   Some donors may be harmed by having their identity revealed.  Some may be 
harmed by being approached by one or more people conceived as a result of their donation 
of sperm many years ago.   
 
 Reply: This is true and important. However it can be managed by an arrangement which 
enables a donor who wishes to decline to allow identifying information to be made available 
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 Margaret Somerville.  ‘Brave new babies: children’s human rights with respect to the biological origins and 

family structure’, Published as ‘From homo sapiens to Techno sapiens: Children’s Human Rights to Natural 
Human Origins’, Proceedings of the 14
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 Ethical Guidelines on the use of Assisted Reproductive Technology in Clinical Practice and Research, 2004, p 9 






